Church members’ Finance Report for March covering the two month period to 26th February 2021.

It has been a year since we first closed the church building due to COVID. During the April members’ meeting last year we first raised our concerns about the significant impact on the church finances that this could have, due to the loss of the “blue bag” offerings from the Sunday services, and this has continued to adversely affect regular giving in the first two months of the new year.

As regards the detailed finances for the first two months of the year, offerings (£44,000) were reported as £8,000 below budget. This has, however, been distorted by the fact that £3,000 of offerings missed the cut off date (because the month end was on a weekend) and will be reported in March income. The underlying shortfall in offerings was therefore £5,000, which was driven by the loss of “blue bag” revenue (£3,000) and a general drop in standing orders of £2,000. Whilst we hope to see a recovery in the “blue bag” revenue (cash and envelopes) as the church gets back to normal, the drop in standing orders is a little more worrying. The 12 month rolling average for total offerings (the slide I present at the Members' meeting) now shows a 13.0% reduction year on year.
Whilst regular giving continues to struggle, we were once again blessed by another large one-off donation of £5,000 during the month. This has meant that total income (£49,000) is only £1,000 under budget if one includes the £3,000 that will be reported in March. 
As regards expenditure, total expenditure to date is £60,000, which is £9,000 under budget. As reported at the last members’ meeting, whilst the unbudgeted furlough payments (£2,000) continue to reduce expenditure (they reduced the cleaning team’s costs), we also continue to make significant savings on the repair and maintenance of the church building, the running costs of the church and general inactivity due to the restrictions of COVID. That said, we are currently undertaking a much needed refurbishment of the Sidewalk to welcome our youth back to church and this will see church premises expenditure grow back to budget.  

Taking income and expenditure together gives us an overall deficit after two months of £11,000 against a budgeted deficit of £16,000. It seems strange that at a time when offerings are significantly under budget, we are actually £5,000 better off than we planned to be after two months, thanks to the one-off donation and the significant under spend of expenditure. 

Finally, let me end on some encouraging news. We have recently received notification that we will be receiving legacies from the estates of June Liddiard and Eileen Thompson, which, in total, amount to £30,000. What a blessing it is that, even in death, June and Eileen had made plans to support the church in its efforts to extend the Lord’s kingdom. It is a reminder that, if finances allow, leaving a legacy to the church in our will is something that perhaps we should all consider.
The news of these two legacies is very timely and they will help bolster our finances during this lengthy period of uncertainty. As Treasurer, I often wonder at the Lord’s timing and the fact that, after 40 years of being an accountant, it is now clear to me that the “double entry” book-keeping system, which is the bedrock of all accounting, does not apply to church accounting. The system used in church is “treble entry”, debit, credit and the Lord !! Whereas the debits and credits are relatively simple to predict, what God has planned for us certainly isn’t. We have a lot to be thankful for after only two months.
The Lord continues to uphold us with His righteous right hand

Craig Rowland
Treaurer
